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BOARD OF SELECTMEN SPECIAL MEETING 
Wednesday June 28, 2023 

Held Electronically 
  

 
PRESENT:    First Selectwoman Lynne Vanderslice, Joshua Cole, Basam Nabulsi, Ross 

Tartell, Kimberley Healy 

  
GUESTS:      Jason Guerrera – USI Insurance, Town Administrator - Matt Knickerbocker 
  

  

A.  Call to Order 
Ms. Vanderslice called the meeting to order at 4:00pm. 
  

B.  Public Comment 
None. 
  

C.  Discussion and/or Action 

-   DOT – Dial-a-Ride Grant Application - Parks & Rec – Matt Knickerbocker 
Mr. Knickerbocker reviewed the proposed application for a DOT – Dial-a-Ride Grant 
for funds to assist with the operating costs of the Dial-a-Ride program.  After 
discussion and review motion moved by Ms. Healy to have the First Selectwoman 
sign and submit the grant application.  Motion seconded by Mr. Tartell and carried 5-
0. 

  
-   Renewal Agreement State Partnership Plan 2.0 – Matt Knickerbocker 

Mr. Knickerbocker reviewed the Renewal Agreement State Partnership Plan 2.0. After 
review and discussion, motion moved by Mr. Cole to authorize the First Selectwoman 
to authorize the Renewal Agreement for the State Partnership Plan.  Motion seconded 
by Ms. Healy and carried 5-0. 
  

-   Contract Renewal – CIRMA Liability LAP – Matt Knickerbocker 
Mr. Knickerbocker reviewed the recommended contract with CIRMA for liability 
insurance  He noted that contract cost was under the FY2024 budget and provided 
the benefit of a 3-year rate stabilization agreement.  Insurance consultant, Jason 
Guerrera of USI Insurance, provided additional review and comment.    After 
discussion and review, motion to authorize the First Selectwoman to execute the 
contract for renewal with CIRMA for LAP as discussed.  Motion moved by Mr. Tartell, 
seconded by Mr. Cole and carried 5-0. 
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-   Vendor Selection and Possible Contract Merwin Meadows Playground 

Ms. Vanderslice noted 4 bids were received for the proposed playground at Merwin 
Meadows.  Two bids were disqualified.  One for late submission and one was 
incomplete.  She shared the Parks and Recreation recommended Creative 
Recreation among the two qualified bids and requested approval from the board for 
the First Selectwoman to execute a contract to be prepared with Creative Recreation 
by Town Counsel in the amount of $175,000.  Motion to allow the First Selectwoman 
to execute a contract with Creative Recreation for the playground at Merwin 
Meadows.  Motion moved by Ms. Healy, seconded by Mr. Nabulsi and carried 5-0. 
  

-   Appointments – Economic Development Commission 

Ms. Vanderslice reviewed.  After review, motion made by Mr. Cole seconded by Ms. 
Healy to appoint Donna Peterson and Joe Favarolo to the Economic Development 
Commission.  Motion seconded by Mr. Tartell.  After further discussion and review, 
motion carried 5-0. 
  

D.  Selectmen’s Report 
1.   First Selectwoman 

-   Update – State Lease for Allen’s Meadow 

Ms. Vanderslice noted the new lease must be approved by a special town 
meeting vote with an expected date in September. 

  
-   CT Siting Council Public Hearing for Verizon Tower – Public Comment-June 

29th 6:30pm. 
Ms. Vanderslice updated the board with a reminder that the public hearing on 
the Verizon Cell tower proposal is in the final stages of being reviewed by the 
CT Siting Council.  Zoom meeting is on June 29, 2023.  Evidentiary hearing at 
2:00pm with Public Comment beginning at 6:30pm 

  
-    Ms. Vanderslice noted OPM had recently released FY2022 data for new 

residential housing permits  Wilton ranked 7th highest in the state.  She noted 
Fairfield County again led in the state and she recognized the work of the 
Wilton Planning & Zoning Commission members. 

 
2.   Selectmen/Selectwoman 

Mr. Tartell 
-    Update – Sister City 

 Mr. Tartell gave an update to the board on his inquiries into area towns’ 
participation in the Ukraine Aid International Sister Cities Program.  See 
attached. A discussion followed amongst the board on whether to consider the 
program.   

  

Mr. Nabulsi 
None.  
  
Ms. Healy 

None. 
  
Mr. Cole 

None. 
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E.   Public Comment 

•     Paul Hannah of Shagbark Place, who originally recommended the Ukraine Aid 
International (UAI) Sister City Program, expressed his support for the work of the 
UAI.  

 

•     Sara Curtis of Cannon Rd. asked for a clarification on two administrative matters.  
  

F.   Adjournment 
Having no further business, motion to adjourn moved by Mr. Tartell at 5:06pm, seconded by 
Mr. Cole and carried 5-0. 
   
   
Jacqueline Rochester 
Recording Secretary 

Taken from Video 
 



Ukraine Sister City
Background Information

BOS Presentation

June 28, 2023



Assignment

Provide background information on Ukraine Sister city Program 

• Determine the presence of a municipality policy or guideline

• Explore potential risks
• Legal

• Financial

• Identify potential benefits of the Sister City Program

• Outline how the Sister City Program works



Data Collection

Contacted:
• Weston

• Westport

• Fairfield

• Stamford

• Redding (Note Redding contacted because they do not have a Sister City 
Relationship with Ukraine)

Note: Current Fairfield County municipalities participating: 
• Easton, Fairfield, Greenwich, Stamford, Westport, Weston



Key findings
• The Sister City initiative is new – launched in January 2023 and is expanding

• Each municipality thought it was a great idea:

• Tremendous support from the local citizens (Stamford & Westport have large Ukrainian heritage 
populations)

• No perceived risk 

• Patriotic: Help Ukraine fight to maintain Democracy against Russian aggression

• First Selectperson/Mayor defines the relationship

• Agreement is usually defined through a proclamation/statement or communication from the First 
Selectperson/Mayor – No formal procedure exists

• Town Council/Board of Selectmen do not need to approve. (Stamford Board of Representatives gave 
approval)

• The municipality partners with a local group of private citizens (steering committee) and supports 
communication. 

• All fundraising activities and charitable donations are organized by local volunteers. Funds flow 
through Ukraine Aid International. The municipality has no financial involvement.

• Ukrainian Sister City documents results of all fundraising activities



Representative Quotes
First Selectwoman Nestor (Weston)

• The town is not obligated…no dollars touch the town. We only do things that are free.

• The steering committee is Weston volunteers

• I have the same relationship (with the Sister City Mayor) as I do with Jen Tooker

First Selectwoman Kupchick (Fairfield)

• There was no need to clear it…it is just a partnership

• The community is very excited. The steering committee does all the work.

• The town is not contributing, we simply are a sister city – we are promoting a sister city

• I don’t see any downside. It is only feel good and nice…It’s all about helping a country fight for 
Democracy.

Selectwoman Tooker (Westport)

• Westport was the first to sign on in November/December (2022)

• (Westport became involved) two young men, who are Westporters came to me and explained. 
We know the President & COO of UAI. They are both Westporters. 



Extra Slides





Mission: Ukraine Aid International
The world has come together to bring aid to Ukraine.


